Solitary by Many Other Names

A Report on the Persistent and Pervasive Use of Solitary Confinement in New York City Jails

December 2023



Table of Contents

Executive Summary	3
Introduction: Solitary by Many Different Names	6
"Structurally Restrictive Housing"	9
"De-escalation Confinement" and "Decontamination Units"	11
"Enhanced Supervision Housing" and "Rose M. Singer Enhanced Supervision Housing"	13
"Emergency Lockdowns" and Automatic Lockdowns for People in General Population	14
Other Forms of Solitary Confinement	15
Conclusion and Recommendations: The Need to Finally End All Forms of Solitary By All Names	16

Executive Summary

Solitary confinement is a torturous and deadly practice that causes devastating harm and worsens safety for everyone in jails and in outside communities after people come home. Solitary is predominantly inflicted on Black and brown people. Solitary has stolen the lives of Kalief Browder, Layleen Polanco, Bradley Ballard, Jason Echeveria, Brandon Rodriguez, Elijah Muhammad, Erick Tavira, and countless others. At the same time, evidence shows that alternative forms of separation that involve full days of out-of-cell time, with group programming and engagement aimed at addressing the reasons for separation, achieve much better outcomes for supporting people's health and improving safety for everyone.

Despite repeated promises by New York City officials to end solitary confinement, New York City jails continue to inflict various forms of solitary confinement by various different names. This report reveals some of the most recent forms of solitary confinement that the New York City Department of Correction (DOC) continues to impose:

"Structurally Restrictive Housing"

DOC is locking people in structurally restrictive housing units in solitary confinement for 23 to 24 hours a day in units labeled as general population or involuntary protective custody. People continue to spend days, weeks, months, and beyond in this form of solitary confinement. Although DOC officials falsely and absurdly claim that people in these cells can move from the part of the cell where their bed is to a slightly extended part of their cell with a desk, being locked alone in a slightly bigger cell is still solitary confinement since the harm of solitary is the social isolation and lack of meaningful human interaction.

"De-escalation Confinement" and "Decontamination Units"

Although existing Board of Correction minimum standards currently place a limit of six hours on de-escalation confinement, DOC has repeatedly locked people in solitary confinement in such units for many more hours and even days. In July 2022, Board of Correction member Dr. Robert Cohen reported interviewing three individuals in de-escalation confinement for more than 30 hours, including Elijah Muhammad who died a few days after speaking to Dr. Cohen. DOC has itself reported locking people in de-escalation confinement for over three consecutive days. DOC has also repeatedly locked people in shower cages labeled "decontamination units" where people are forced to stand in a small enclosed cage, including for hours, overnight, and beyond a day. Brandon Rodriguez died while locked in solitary confinement in a shower cage, after his repeated cries that he was going to kill himself went unanswered. DOC locked Elijah Muhammad in the same type of shower cage to the point he was found with a ligature around his neck, and while he survived in that moment as noted above DOC then placed him in another form of solitary leading up to his death.

"Enhanced Supervision Housing" and "Rose M. Singer Enhanced Supervision Housing" DOC continues to lock over 180 people in solitary confinement in RESH on any given day. People are locked in their cell most of the day, and while they are theoretically supposed to receive seven hours of daily out-of-cell time, such out-of-cell time can involve being locked alone in a recreation pen, and programming officially offered only five days a week can take place while participants are chained to a desk. In addition to such confinement being very isolating, in practice people report receiving far less out-of-cell time, including people frequently reporting they are locked in their cells 23 to 24 hours a day. People in these units are also denied contact visits with their loved ones. The federal monitor has said that DOC's failure to properly implement the program means it operates in a manner "not substantially different from punitive segregation."

"Emergency Lockdowns" and Automatic Lockdowns for People in General Population

DOC continues to impose emergency lockdowns on entire units for periods of time ranging from a few hours to over 24 hours. A Board of Correction report documented DOC "locking down housing units for longer durations and with greater frequency," which the Board found impedes health care, basic services, and programs, and contributes to "growing tension." In violation of the Board's 44-year-old minimum health and safety standard, DOC imposed a new policy in 2022 without Board approval to cut in half the daily out-of-cell time for 800 people in general population in the George R. Vierno Center (GRVC) from 14 hours to seven hours a day, with an alternating period of 25 hours locked in solitary before receiving outof-cell time. Erick Tavira was locked in GRVC in such conditions when he died.

Other Forms of Solitary Confinement

In addition to these specifically labeled forms of solitary, DOC also continues to lock individuals in other forms of solitary confinement. People in the Robert N. Davoren Complex (RNDC), mental observation units, CAPS unit, and elsewhere have reported being locked in solitary confinement in their cells for 23 to 24 hours a day for days at a time, denied programming, showers, even meals, and without any justifications provided for being locked in solitary. Joshua Valles was locked in solitary confinement, repeatedly banged on the door including with what appears to be his head, and subsequently died after having an irreversible anoxic brain injury. Anthony Scott died while locked in a holding pen for nearly four hours without being checked on, and an internal investigation found officers made "false entries to show they had done their required rounds every 15 minutes when they had not."

Many of these practices violate the binding New York State HALT Solitary Confinement Law and binding minimum health and safety standards of the New York City Board of Correction jails oversight body. In addition, the continued infliction of solitary confinement in all of these forms has continued to cause grave suffering, inflict immense physical and mental harm, worsen safety for everyone, and led to more people dying in custody. At the same, model programs like the Resolve to Stop Violence Project (RSVP) in San Francisco jails, former Merle Cooper Program in New York State prisons, and the CAPS and PACE programs in New York City jails as they were originally operated, have led to significant improvements in people's health, dramatic reductions in violence in facilities, and better outcomes when people return home.

In light of the harmful impacts of the continued use of solitary by various names and the positive impacts of alternatives, the New York City Council must pass Int. No. 549, and the Mayor must sign it into law and implement it, to ensure that solitary is forever ended once and for all in New York City jails. Enacting Int. No. 549, truly ending solitary, and utilizing real alternatives will stop torture, improve people's health and well-being, improve safety for everyone, and save lives. Ultimately ending extreme isolation and utilizing more effective alternatives should be a step toward addressing people's needs, difficult behaviors, and harmful acts safely in the community, such that city and state lawmakers and officials should reduce the number of people in jails and instead make investments in community programs and services that actually improve safety.

Introduction

Solitary confinement is a practice deemed to be torture that inflicts devastating and deadly harm¹. Solitary causes people to engage in self-mutilation². It causes heart disease³. It causes anxiety, depression, and psychosis⁴.

In New York City, solitary confinement is predominantly inflicted on Black and brown people who make up *over 90%* of all people in NYC jails (58.2% Black people, 30.5% Latinx people, 2.2% Asian people, 5.7% white people, 3.5% other people)⁵.

A study of hundreds of thousands of people released from prison in North Carolina over a 15 year period found that people who had spent time in solitary were significantly more likely to die by suicide and other causes, even after release from incarceration⁶. Research shows that just one or two days in solitary leads to significantly heightened risk of death by accident, suicide, violence, overdose, and other causes⁷.

Solitary confinement was responsible for the death of Kalief Browder eight and a half years ago⁸ and Layleen Polanco four and a half years ago⁹. On the day of her death in solitary confinement on Rikers Island, Layleen Polanco had been locked in her cell for two or three hours before she died¹⁰.

Contrary to the purported justification for its use, solitary also makes jails and outside communities less safe for everyone by causing people to deteriorate and in turn increasing the risk of harmful acts¹¹. Numerous studies show that people who have spent time in solitary or restrictive housing are more likely to be re-arrested after release from incarceration¹².

On the other hand, the evidence is clear: if a system is trying to reduce violence, what works much better than solitary is its exact opposite: pro-social program-based interventions that involve full days of out-of-cell group programming and engagement, like the CAPS program as originally implemented in NYC jails¹³, the Merle Cooper Program in NY State prisons¹⁴, and the RSVP program in San Francisco jails¹⁵.

For example, the RSVP program included people who had carried out acts of assault, sexual assault, and other violent acts. It led to a precipitous drop in violence among participants to the point of having zero incidents over a one year period¹⁶. People who participated in the program also had dramatically lower rates of re-arrest for violent charges after release from jail¹⁷.

Best practices in youth¹⁸ and mental health¹⁹ facilities limit isolation to minutes or hours at most, with positive impacts on safety and people's health and well-being.

Despite repeated promises over many years to end solitary – invoking Layleen's and Kalief's names – the city jails continue to lock people in solitary by many different names, with torturous and deadly results.

Brandon Rodriguez died after he was locked in solitary in a *shower cage*²⁰. The city jails locked Elijah Muhammad in solitary in those same shower cages to the point he was found with a ligature around his neck²¹, and then placed Elijah in another form of solitary confinement that is supposed to be "de-escalation confinement", leading to his death²². The Department of Correction (DOC) initiated yet another form of solitary in 2022 through automatic lockdowns in general population in Robert N. Davoren Complex, George R. Vierno Center, and other settings officially deemed general population, and that is where Erick Tavira died after being locked in solitary²³.

Many of these practices are not only deadly and torturous, but violate existing state law and city minimum health and safety standards²⁴. For example, since as far back as 2015, New York City Board of Correction rules have prohibited solitary confinement – including both "punitive segregation" and "enhanced supervision housing" – for young people aged 16 to 21 and people with certain mental health needs and physical disabilities²⁵. Subsequently, among other provisions, the New York State HALT Solitary Confinement Law, which was passed in 2021 and took effect in 2022, prohibits certain categories of people from ever being locked in solitary, bans solitary beyond 15 consecutive days for all other people, requires that all alternatives to solitary provide people with access to at least seven hours of daily out-of-cell group programming and activities, and allows people to have legal representation at hearings that can result in solitary or alternatives²⁶.

Moreover, after Layleen Polanco died in solitary confinement, former New York City Mayor de Blasio invoked Layleen's name, as well as Kalief Browder's name, to promise in 2020 to fully end solitary confinement²⁷, and then claimed that minimum health and safety standards adopted by the New York City Board of Correction jails oversight body in 2021 ended solitary confinement²⁸. Although the text had significant flaws that would allow DOC to exploit loopholes to keep people locked in solitary by another name²⁹, the regulations purported to ban solitary confinement other than for purposes of emergency de-escalation, require that people in alternative units have between 10 and 14 hours of out-of-cell time per day, and allow people to have legal representation at hearings that could result in placement in alternatives³⁰.

While the Board required that those rules go into effect in November 2021, the city jails have never implemented them. In September 2021, former Mayor de Blasio declared a "state of emergency" in New York City's jails, in part related to COVID, and signed emergency executive orders purportedly authorizing DOC to circumvent these and other Board minimum health and safety standards³¹. Mayor Adams continued those "emergency orders" upon taking office in January 2022, and has issued "emergency orders" every five days ever since³². In February 2022, then-DOC Commissioner Louis Molina and other DOC officials publicly committed to implement the Board's rules restricting solitary confinement by July 1, 2022 and – explicitly recognizing that existing structurally restrictive housing units fail to provide people with meaningful human interaction or opportunities for congregate programming – presented a plan to do so in a way that ensured that people in alternative units had access to real out-of-cell time and programming in open group settings, with a focus on program-based interventions, smaller groups, restorative circles, use of credible messengers, social worker support, and fostering connections with family, and without restraint desks, individual caged

spaces, or other physical barriers between participants³³. Despite this pledge, in June 2022 DOC abruptly stopped the program before it was implemented³⁴ and has never implemented it, with the Mayor continuing to issue emergency orders purportedly authorizing DOC to suspend implementation³⁵.

The Board of Correction has repeatedly criticized the city jails, including at its November 2023 meeting, for continuing to inappropriately issue emergency orders every five days for now more than two years in order to circumvent various minimum health and safety standards for people incarcerated, including restrictions on the use of solitary confinement³⁶. As Board member, Dr. Robert Cohen, said, "The mayor can't just order an emergency executive order for the hell of it. There has to be a reason.³⁷" Then-Commissioner Molina acknowledged that a review of such orders was "long overdue.³⁸"

Overall, despite promised and codified reforms, people in New York City jails are still locked in various forms of solitary confinement by another name, including solitary confinement for upwards of 23 to 24 hours a day for days, weeks, months and beyond. There are people who have been in solitary for nearly a year and are still there³⁹.

This report reveals several of the various forms of solitary confinement the city jails have most recently used by various different names. These include: (1) "structurally restrictive housing" in North Infirmary Command (NIC) and West Facility that is nothing more than solitary confinement by another name for 23 to 24 hours a day⁴⁰, (2) "de-escalation confinement units⁴¹," (3) "decontamination showers,⁴²" (4) "Enhanced Supervision Housing (ESH)⁴³" and Rose M Singer ESH (RESH)⁴⁴, (5) Robert N. Davoren and George R. Vierno Center automatic lockdowns in supposed general population⁴⁵, and repeated lockdowns throughout the jails⁴⁶.

In order to stop torture, improve health outcomes, improve safety for everyone, and save lives, New York City must end solitary confinement in all of its forms and utilize proven alternative forms of separation.

"Structurally Restrictive Housing"

Despite reforms, New York City jails have continued to lock people in solitary confinement in structurally restrictive housing units that it has falsely stated are general population and/or involuntary protective custody. People in these units – including in the North Infirmary Command (NIC) and West Facility – are still locked alone in a cell 23 hours a day or more, for days, weeks, months, and longer.

For example, there is an individual who has been held in 23-24 hour a day solitary confinement since January of this year⁴⁷.



DOC rendering of a structurally restrictive housing cell provided to the Board of Correction as part of the Board's 2021 rule making process⁴⁸

Similarly, as reported in December 2023⁴⁹ and included in a brief by several New York City public defender organizations⁵⁰, earlier this year an individual was locked in solitary confinement for several months without a hearing after being abused by staff. Specifically, officers forced this individual to remain naked in the squatting position while making sexually explicit comments, then pepper sprayed him in the face and across his nude body, pushed him to the ground, and cut his leg. Officers then locked him in solitary confinement in a shower cell for four hours before taking him to medical care, and then to cover-up their abuses locked him – without a hearing – in solitary confinement in so-called "restrictive

- From January 2023 to September 2023, he was locked in solitary confinement for 23 to 24 hours a day in so-called "NIC structurally restrictive housing" in so-called "involuntary protective custody."
- This individual has been denied mental health treatment, religious services, recreation, programming, and any congregate services or activities.
- The person has significant mental health needs and sometimes has suicidal ideation, which has been exacerbated by the long-term placement in almost continuous solitary confinement.
- The placement at NIC was vacated by court order in October 2023, yet instead of releasing the individual from solitary confinement, DOC just moved them to a different unit of solitary confinement by a different name, namely 23 to 24 hour a day solitary confinement at West Facility.
- In this other solitary confinement placement, they have also been denied out-of-cell time, congregate services and activities, and meaningful mental health care.
- Litigation is pending about this egregious abuse.

housing" for 23 to 24 hours a day for several months. He was only finally moved after he challenged his placement and it was found that DOC had wrongfully placed him there.

DOC has long imposed this form of solitary confinement systematically. For example, at a meeting of the Board of Correction in July 2022, Board Member Felipe Franco described how people, including young adults, in North Infirmary Command units 3B and 3C, as well as West Facility, were being locked in their cell 23 hours a day without human contact, without leaving their cell, and without group programming, and were being held in these units indefinitely without any due process and without any knowledge of when or how to get out of the units⁵¹. Board member Franco called these "awful spaces" and described how he met young people who were decompensating and would be worse off than when they went into these units⁵².

DOC indeed continues to impose solitary confinement in structurally restrictive units arbitrarily and without due process. For example, in July 2023, an individual was locked in solitary confinement for 23 or more hours a day in West Facility for roughly three months, purportedly because DOC did not have a bed for them in ADA compliant housing⁵³. This individual was only released in October after commencing litigation and obtaining a court order⁵⁴.

DOC has also readily admitted its use of these "structurally restrictive" units. For example, at the City Council's September 28, 2022 hearing on solitary confinement, after being repeatedly questioned by Council Members and the Public Advocate Jumaane Williams, DOC Commissioner Molina admitted that at least 27 people were being locked in these units in these conditions at that time⁵⁵. The Commissioner falsely claimed that people in these units are in general population because they are given so-called "lock-out time," which consists of being locked alone in a tiny extended part of a cell⁵⁶, as seen in the DOC's own rendering above and images below. Moving from one part of a cell to another part of a cell, while still being locked alone is not "out-of-cell time"; it is not being in a "private day room"; it is solitary confinement.



These photos, obtained from DOC through a FOIL request, show the extended part of a person's cell in a structurally restrictive housing unit cell.⁵⁷

Mental health experts have said this form of solitary will cause the same harm as other forms because the fundamental harm of solitary confinement is the social isolation and lack of meaningful human engagement with other people in the same shared space⁵⁸. As expert and forensic psychiatrist with decades of experience studying solitary across the country, Dr. Terry Kupers, has stated about these units: "Regardless of what name officials give it, this is solitary confinement. Because the social isolation is replicated, people locked alone in these cells, without meaningful human touch, interaction or programming, will continue to suffer all of the harmful and well-known consequences of solitary.⁵⁹"

Indeed, this imposition of solitary confinement in "structurally restrictive housing" continues to inflict devastating harm on people. As an example, one individual who receives mental health services was locked in solitary confinement for 23 or more hours a day in NIC structurally restrictive housing for several months in the spring and summer of 2023⁶⁰. Like others, they were denied due process prior to placement in the unit and they were denied access to religious programming, mental health care, and programming services overall⁶¹. Eventually, the individual was released by court order, but they suffered a significant decline in mental and physical health⁶².

An October 2020 internal report of the Board of Correction, obtained through a Freedom of Information Law (FOIL) request, shows that at that time over half of all fires in the city jails and 60% of fire-related use of force incidents took place in structurally restrictive housing units⁶³. At the time of the internal Board report, there were 36 people in such units, with a capacity of 66, out of a total jail population at the time of roughly 4,500 people⁶⁴. In other words, people representing less than 1% of all people in the city jails lit more than 50% of all fires. The internal Board memo reported that: "Discussions with Board and Department staff as to why fires may happen so frequently in these units suggest people are trying to get moved out of these units and/or feel they have no other way to bring attention to their concerns about conditions in the unit and/or feel they have no way of controlling their own lives.⁶⁵"</sup>

"De-Escalation Confinement" and "Decontamination Showers"

The New York City Department of Correction has also been locking people in solitary confinement in so-called "de-escalation" confinement, including in shower cages labeled "decontamination showers."

While the Board of Correction's minimum standards currently place a cap on deescalation confinement of six hours, the Board reported in July 2022 that the Department had repeatedly violated that limit in a widespread manner, keeping people locked in for many more hours and even days⁶⁶. Board Member Dr. Robert Cohen reported that he had interviewed three people in de-escalation confinement who had been locked in such confinement for over 30 hours, including Elijah Muhammad who died a few days after speaking to Dr. Cohen⁶⁷. DOC has itself reported locking people in de-escalation confinement for over three consecutive days⁶⁸. As discussed throughout this report, even very short periods in isolation can cause devastating and even deadly harm. As noted above, on the day she died, Layleen Polanco was locked in her cell for the last time for only two to three hours before she died⁶⁹.

Beyond de-escalation confinement in a regular cell, DOC has been locking people in solitary confinement in shower cages, labeled "decontamination units," like those in the image below⁷⁰. Such cages are so small that a person has to stand in the cage, with no room for sitting let alone lying down or moving around⁷¹. There is nothing in the cage other than the decontamination shower, including no toilet⁷². People have been locked in those shower cages for hours at a time, overnight, and even for more than a day, without the ability to leave, participate in programs, receive treatment or services, or engage with other people⁷³.

Brandon Rodriguez died after he was locked in solitary confinement in a shower cage, like the shower cage in the image below⁷⁴. Brandon had a history of mental health needs. According to the Board of Correction's review of his death, Brandon repeatedly yelled from the shower cage that he wanted to kill himself⁷⁵. When those pleas went unanswered, Brandon then died by suicide while still locked in the shower cage⁷⁶.



These photos, published by NBC News, show the "decontamination showers" where DOC has locked people in solitary confinement⁸¹.

Despite the public outcry over Brandon's death. less than a year later DOC locked Elijah Muhammad - who also had a history of mental health needs – in solitarv confinement in the same shower cages - to the point that he also attempted to hang himself and was found with a ligature around his neck⁷⁷. Elijah was then again locked in solitary

confinement in de-escalation confinement, leading to his death in July 2022⁷⁸. According to the New York Times, "in the days before he died, he had spent more than 32 hours in isolation" without "a bed or access to medical care.⁷⁹" Hours before Elijah died, officers "saw that he appeared to be disoriented and barely able to walk" and "needed medical attention." Yet, they left him to die in his cell and then left his body for hours after he died⁸⁰.

"Enhanced Supervision Housing (ESH)" and "RESH"

As of September 30, 2023, DOC reported that 184 people were locked in solitary confinement in the Rose M Singer Center Enhanced Supervision Housing (RESH), what until August 2023 had been Enhanced Supervision Housing (ESH)⁸². In ESH and RESH, people are locked in their cell most of the day and are theoretically supposed to receive seven hours of daily out-of-cell time, although such out-of-cell time can involve being locked alone in a recreation pen, can start at five in the morning, and programming officially offered only five days a week can take place while participants are chained to a desk⁸³. In addition to such confinement being very isolating, in practice people report receiving far less out-of-cell time, including people frequently reporting they are locked in their cells 23 to 24 hours a day, including when other people in the unit are involved in incidents unrelated to them. In ESH and RESH, people are also denied contact visits with their loved ones.

An individual in ESH recently reported that after a fight involving two other incarcerated people that this individual was not involved in, this individual was locked down 24 hours a day for five days straight, denied showers the entire time, and provided limited food⁸⁴. Another individual, whose placement in ESH is currently stayed by court order pending the outcome of their appeal, reported being locked in solitary confinement in ESH for 20 or more hours a day for an entire month⁸⁵.

When people are provided out-of-cell programming in ESH/RESH, people report being chained to desks during programming. In addition to the harmful impacts of being chained to furniture in that way, people have been attacked while they are chained and unable to defend themselves or walk away⁸⁶. Also, people who choose not to participate in programming because they do not want to be chained are then kept locked in their cell 23 to 24 hours a day⁸⁷. As the federal monitor reported about ESH, "This failure to properly implement the program has led to such high levels of violence and fear among people in custody that many choose to remain in their cells throughout the day, resulting in an environment that, in practice, is not substantially different from punitive segregation.⁸⁸"

In ESH and RESH, people are often:

- Locked in their cells 23-24 hours a day
- **Denied contact visits** with their loved ones
- Chained to desks during programming
- Attacked while chained to desks

Emergency Lockdowns and Automatic Lockdowns for People in General Population Housing

DOC continues to impose emergency lockdowns on entire units for periods of time ranging from a few hours to over 24 hours⁸⁹. The Board of Correction issued a report documenting concerns in 2022 that DOC was "locking down housing units for longer durations and with greater frequency.⁹⁰" The Board found that the "lockdowns impede the ability of DOC and Correctional Health Services (CHS)" to carry out basic services and programs and in turn "contribute to growing tension in the facilities.⁹¹" The Board has repeatedly reported that DOC has long utilized lockdowns far too frequently⁹².

In addition to emergency lockdowns, DOC has also imposed automatic, repeated lockdowns over large groups of people. Specifically, in 2022 DOC began a new policy in violation of the Board of Correction's 44-year-old minimum health and safety standards that has required all people in the general jail population to have access to 14 hours of daily out-of-cell time. DOC requested a variance from the Board's minimum standards in order to impose automatic lockdowns and cut in half the required out-of-cell time for approximately 800 people in general population in George R. Vierno Center (GRVC) from 14 hours out-of-cell per day to seven hours out-of-cell per day⁹³. When it became clear that the Board was not going to approve that request, DOC withdrew the variance request and reported that it was going to impose this policy violating the Board's 44-year-old minimum standards anyway without Board approval, claiming to rely on the ongoing "emergency orders" discussed above to circumvent the Board's regulations⁹⁴. In practice, people reported receiving far less than even the reduced seven hours of outof-cell time, and were subject to alternating periods of 25 hours locked in before being offered out-of-cell time⁹⁵. People were subject to this form of solitary confinement even though they were in general population, and were not being subject to these conditions for disciplinary reasons or with any due process⁹⁶. Erick Tavira was locked in GRVC in such conditions when he died⁹⁷, and reportedly did not leave his cell for three days before his death⁹⁸.

As reported, people in GRVC "described hellish conditions defined by 25-hour lockdowns.⁹⁹" As one person inside reported: "This is not human. Whoever thinks this is human, I don't know what planet you're from.¹⁰⁰" Another asked: "For us, it's more like how many more people [have to die] before something changes?¹⁰¹"

Local, state, and federal lawmakers visited GRVC shortly after the lockdowns were imposed and after Erick Tavira's death. In their statement following the visit, they decried people being "locked in their cells for extended and dangerous periods of time, denied basic and urgent medical care, denied some of their meals, denied programming, and subjected to as many as twice daily strip searches.¹⁰²" The lawmakers said that even officers told them that "the units were calm before the lockdowns, and the lockdowns

themselves were causing, not staunching, violence in the facility. The officers reported that people were frustrated because they did not understand why they were in 'the box,' or solitary confinement, when they should have been in the general population. Also, the units we went to were in a disgusting state, with dirty water and garbage all over the floor.¹⁰³" These lawmakers' conclusion was that: "unless there are swift and dramatic changes, more people are going to die.104"

"For us, it's more like how many more people [have to die] before something changes?"

An expert on solitary across the country, Dr. Craig Haney, said these conditions mean people are in "a severe form of solitary confinement" every other day¹⁰⁵. As Dr. Haney continued, "I've been there a number of times, and I know the challenges, but locking people in their cells is a very dangerous short-term response. It has profoundly negative psychological consequences on people who are locked in their cells around the clock. And in the long run, there's no evidence whatsoever that it's a solution to violence.¹⁰⁶"

Other Forms of Solitary Confinement

In addition to the types of solitary confinement described above, DOC also continues to lock individuals in other forms of solitary confinement, with devastating and deadly consequences.

For example, an individual in Robert N. Davoren Complex (RNDC) reported being locked in solitary confinement in their cell 24 hours a day for eight straight days in August 2023, without ever being provided a justification for why they were locked in¹⁰⁷. They had no programming, were never allowed out of their cell, not even for a shower, and only received meals inconsistently¹⁰⁸. Similarly, people have reported that officers are repeatedly locking people in solitary in their own cells for days at a time in the mental observation units and CAPS unit, denying people psychiatric services, visits, showers, and medications¹⁰⁹.

According to a Board of Correction death review released in November 2023, Joshua Valles had significant mental health needs, including a history of schizophrenia, bipolar disorder, ADHD, and PTSD¹¹⁰. Rather than provide him with the mental health care

he needed, NYC jails locked Joshua in "DOC lock-in" as a punishment because he was reportedly "exhibiting child-like behaviors.¹¹¹" While he was locked in, Joshua repeatedly banged on the door, including what appeared to be with his head¹¹². When he was let out of lock-in and brought to an outside hospital, Joshua had extensive and irreversible anoxic brain injury¹¹³. He was released and died a few days later¹¹⁴.

In a separate tragic example, on October 27, 2023, the Daily News reported that "correction officers falsified records to hide their failure to conduct required cell checks before detainee Anthony Scott hanged himself in a holding pen.¹¹⁵" According to the Board of Correction, "Mr. Scott was in a new admission holding pen for nearly four hours by the time he was discovered with a ligature around his neck.¹¹⁶" An internal DOC investigation found that officers had made "false entries to show they had done their required rounds every 15 minutes when they had not.¹¹⁷"

Moreover, DOC continues to try to impose new forms of solitary confinement. According to the federal monitor overseeing NYC jails, DOC recently secretly attempted to open yet another abusive solitary confinement unit, and then quickly closed it one day later after the monitor found out about it from an anonymous tip and raised concerns¹¹⁸. As reported, "In a scathing order, federal Judge Laura Swain demanded the DOC answer a number of questions about ... accusations that, in defiance of a court order, it misled the federal monitor about a recently-opened unit on Rikers Island.¹¹⁹" The judge asked DOC why they shouldn't be held in contempt of court¹²⁰. Five people were locked in the unit and the monitor called their placement there "arbitrary.¹²¹" The monitor also reported that "the unit's operation guide, subsequently provided by the department, is poorly written, haphazard, vague, and ambiguous.¹²²"

Conclusion and Recommendations

New York City jails have a long history of imposing various forms of solitary confinement by many different names, including in violation of state law and local regulations. Such practices have caused devastating harm and death. Moreover, the city's use of solitary is a failed and counterproductive punitive approach that responds to people's needs and behaviors with punishment that inflicts more harm and often leads to more harmful conduct rather than improved behavior, and to a downward cycle of such conduct followed by punishment followed by more such conduct.

As Dr. James Gilligan, who was the director of Massachusetts prison mental health services, and has studied violence for decades, has written: "far from preventing violence, punishment is the most powerful stimulus to violent behavior that we have yet discovered. Punishment does not prevent violence, it causes it, in addition to being a form of it." Recalling his experience observing what happened in an incarceration setting, Dr. Gilligan wrote: "The more violent a person was, the more severely he would be punished, and the more severely he was punished, the more violent he would become. This endless, mutually self-defeating vicious circle kept both people incarcerated and prison officers in a chronic state of war with each other — which was the opposite of what they both said they wanted."

By contrast, models that shift away from a harmful and counterproductive punitive approach toward incentive-based, evidence-based, program-based, and engagementbased forms of separation without isolation have proven more effective at supporting people's health and leading to better safety outcomes for people incarcerated, staff, and outside communities.

In adult mental health settings, over the last few decades there has been growing and now accelerated movement completely away from what was once a very widespread practice of solitary confinement or what is often called "seclusion" because of the recognized harm of isolation. For example, in Pennsylvania, in the 1990s, the state's mental health hospitals dramatically restricted the use of seclusion to very few incidents with an average length of just over one hour¹²³, and in the 2000s they reduced it even further to the point of fully eliminating it, with reporting that there has been no use of seclusion in PA hospitals since 2013¹²⁴. The reductions in the use of seclusion (as well as reductions in the use of restraints) were correlated with *fewer* assaults by patients¹²⁵.

In youth facilities, there has also been growing momentum in recent years to limit the use of "room confinement" or "seclusion" to minutes or hours at a time¹²⁶. As an example, the federal First Step Act fully banned the use of solitary/room confinement in youth facilities (defined as the "involuntary placement ... alone in a cell, room, or other area for any reason") other than for up to a maximum of 30 *minutes* in instances where there was a risk of self-harm and up to a maximum of three hours in instances where there was a risk of harm to others¹²⁷. This law follows best practices among leading experts and other jurisdictions. For example, the American Bar Association has urged an absolute maximum of four hours of such confinement for young people¹²⁸. Similarly, the leading expert on youth facility monitoring and assessments, the Juvenile Detention Alternatives Initiative (supported by the Annie E. Casey Foundation and in more than 250 sites in 39 states), has also said for a number of years that there should be an absolute maximum of four hours on such confinement because of the harm solitary/ isolation can cause¹²⁹. Various jurisdictions have limited solitary in youth settings to time measured in hours or less. For example, Colorado has reduced room confinement to the point of having an average duration of roughly one hour (with a dramatic reduction in the number of times a person is placed in room confinement)¹³⁰, and Massachusetts has an average duration of less than 40 minutes, with positive impacts on safety and wellbeing¹³¹.

In adult correctional settings, programs that utilize separation, without isolation, and involve full days of out-of-cell congregate engagement and programming have shown much better outcomes than solitary for well-being and safety, including for people who have engaged in serious and repeated acts of violence.

The Resolve to Stop the Violence Project (RSVP) in San Francisco jails involves full days of out-of-cell congregate programming and engagement. As noted above, it has shown dramatic reductions in violence in jails¹³² and outside communities¹³³ after people returned home, all while achieving financial savings. The RSVP program included people who had carried out acts of assault, sexual assault, and other violent acts¹³⁴. The program led to a precipitous drop in violence among participants to the point of having *zero incidents over a one year period*¹³⁵.

Similarly, the Merle Cooper program in New York State was meant for people at high risk of recidivism, and involved people being fully separated from the rest of the prison population¹³⁶. Yet, it was operated as the opposite of solitary — with full days out-of-cell programming, peer-led programming, and even the ability to earn the right not to be locked in at night¹³⁷. The program had positive outcomes on violence, and was praised by staff, administrators, and participants¹³⁸.

The CAPS (Clinical Alternatives to Punitive Segregation) program in the New York City jails themselves, as originally implemented, was an alternative to solitary for people with significant mental health needs that was based on therapeutic approaches rather than punitive ones or isolation, and involved full 14-hour days out-of-cell with programming and engagement¹³⁹. It had positive outcomes for reducing violence and self-injury¹⁴⁰. Similarly, the PACE (Program to Accelerate Clinical Effectiveness) program, while not a disciplinary unit, as originally implemented was an intervention involving full 14-hour days out-of-cell with group programming and engagement that more successfully treated people with serious mental health concerns and reduced violence¹⁴¹. The DOC had reported that incarcerated individuals "in CAPS and PACE are involved in fewer Use of Force incidents and show lower rates of self-harm than similar [incarcerated individuals] in other housing" and that there "has been a 72% decrease in assaults on staff in CAPS; and a 63% decrease in assaults on staff in PACE.¹⁴²"

In light of the harmful impacts of the continued use of solitary by various names and the evidence regarding the positive impacts of alternatives, we provide the following recommendations for immediate next steps:

1. DOC should administratively stop using solitary by any name throughout the city jails and ensure that all people in its custody have access to the long-standing, basic minimum standard of 14-hour days of out-of-cell time, group engagement, activities, and programming.

2. The NYC Council must pass Int. No. 549, and the Mayor must sign it into law, to ensure that solitary confinement is forever ended once and for all in New York City jails.

3. DOC must fully implement the letter and spirit of the law, bring in outside experts on pro-social programming, and study the law's impacts with the goal of becoming a model for other jurisdictions to follow in eliminating solitary.

4. Ultimately ending extreme isolation and utilizing more effective alternatives should be a step toward addressing people's needs, difficult behaviors, and harmful acts safely in the community, such that city and state lawmakers and officials should reduce the number of people in jails and instead invest in community safety efforts.

Ending solitary confinement, in all forms and by all names, and instead utilizing alternative forms of separation, like those utilized in RSVP, Merle Cooper, CAPS, and PACE, would stop torturous practices, improve people's health and well-being, improve safety for everyone, and save lives.

Endnotes

1 United Nations General Assembly, Interim Report of the Special Rapporteur of the Human Rights Council on Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman, or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, August 2011, https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/710177.

2 Fatos Kaba et al., "Solitary Confinement and Risk of Self-Harm Among Jail Inmates," *American Journal of Public Health* 104, no. 3 (March 2014): 442–447, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3953781/; #HALTsolitary Campaign, *The Walls Are Closing In on Me*, May 2020, http://nycaic.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/The-Walls-Are-Closing-In-On-Me_For-Distribution.pdf.

3 Brie A. Williams et al., "The Cardiovascular Health Burdens of Solitary Confinement," *Journal of General Internal Medicine* 34 (June 21, 2019): 1977–1980, https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s11606-019-05103-6.

4 See, e.g., Stuart Grassian, "Psychiatric Effects of Solitary Confinement," *Washington University Journal of Law & Policy* 22 (January 2006): 325–383, https://openscholarship.wustl.edu/cgi/viewcontent. cgi?article=1362&context=law_journal_law_policy.

5 Population Demographics Report - FY24 Q1, New York City Department of Correction, https://www.nyc.gov/assets/doc/downloads/pdf/Population%20Demographics%20Report%20-%20FY24%20Q1.pdf.

6 Lauren Brinkley-Rubinstein, Josie Sivaraman, and David L. Rosen, "Association of Restrictive Housing During Incarceration with Mortality After Release," *JAMA Network Open 2*, no. 10 (October 4, 2019): e1912516, https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2752350.

7 James Dean, "Solitary Confinement Heightens Post-incarceration Death Risk," *Cornell Chronicle*, February 5, 2020, https://news.cornell.edu/stories/2020/02/solitary-confinement-heightens-post-incarceration-death-risk; Christopher Wildeman & Lars Andersen, "Solitary Confinement Placement and Post-release Mortality Risk Among Formerly Incarcerated Individuals: A Population-Based Study," Lancet Public Health 5, no. 2 (February 2020): E107–e113, https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2468266719302713.

8 Akeem Browder, "NYC must end solitary jailing: For my mother and brother, solitary confinement has to stop," Daily News, Oct. 14, 2023, https://www.nydailynews.com/2023/10/14/nyc-must-end-solitary-jailing-for-my-mother-and-brother-solitary-confinement-has-to-stop/.

9 Melania Brown, "NYC must truly end solitary confinement," Daily News, April 13, 2021, https:// www.nydailynews.com/opinion/ny-oped-nyc-must-truly-end-solitary-confinement-20210413pns3u65osbhqvg77i3jgtskpgm-story.html.

10 New York City Board of Correction, "The Death of Layleen Xtravaganza Cubilette-Polanco, 1991–2019," June 23, 2020, https://www1.nyc.gov/assets/boc/downloads/pdf/Reports/BOC-Reports/2020.06_Polanco/Final_Polanco_Public_Report_1.pdf.

11 See, e.g., Stuart Grassian, "Psychiatric Effects of Solitary Confinement," *Washington University Journal of Law & Policy* 22 (January 2006): 325–383, https://openscholarship.wustl.edu/cgi/viewcontent. cgi?article=1362&context=law_journal_law_policy.

12 Kristen M. Zgoba, Jesenia M. Pizarro, Laura M. Salerno, "Assessing the Impact of Restrictive Housing on Inmate Post-Release Criminal Behavior," *American Journal of Criminal Justice* (Feb 2020): 102-125, https://asu.elsevierpure.com/en/publications/assessing-the-impact-of-restrictive-housing-on-inmate-post-releas; Christopher Wildeman, Lars Højsgaard Andersen, "Long-term consequences of being placed in disciplinary segregation," Criminology Vol. 58, Issue 3 (August 2020): 423-453, https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/1745-9125.12241.

13 Homer Venters et al., "From Punishment to Treatment: The "Clinical Alternative to Punitive Segregation" (CAPS) Program in New York City Jails," *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 13, no. 2 (February 2016): 182, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4772202/. 14 Jerome Wright, "These Programs Work Better Than Solitary Confinement," *Albany Times Union*, January 20, 2022, https://www.timesunion.com/opinion/article/Commentary-These-programs-work-better-than-14990190. php.

15 James Gilligan and Bandy Lee, "The Resolve to Stop the Violence Project: Transforming an In-House Culture of Violence Through a Jail-Based Programme," *Journal of Public Health* 27, no. 2 (June 2005): 149–155, https://academic.oup.com/jpubhealth/article/27/2/149/1595844; James Gilligan and Bandy Lee, "The Resolve to Stop the Violence Project: Reducing Violence in the Community Through a Jail-Based Initiative," Journal of Public Health (Oxford) 27, no. 2 (June 2005): 143–148, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/m/pubmed/15820997/.

16 James Gilligan and Bandy Lee, "The Resolve to Stop the Violence Project: Transforming an In-House Culture of Violence Through a Jail-Based Programme," *Journal of Public Health* 27, no. 2 (June 2005): 149–155, https://academic.oup.com/jpubhealth/article/27/2/149/1595844.

17 James Gilligan and Bandy Lee, "The Resolve to Stop the Violence Project: Reducing Violence in the Community Through a Jail-Based Initiative," *Journal of Public Health* (Oxford) 27, no. 2 (June 2005): 143–148, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/m/pubmed/15820997/.

18 Stop Solitary for Kids, *Not in Isolation: How to Reduce Room Confinement While Increasing Safety in Youth Facilities*, June 2019, https://www.stopsolitaryforkids.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/Not-In-Isolation-Final. pdf; S 3747, First Step Act of 2018 (US Congress), https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/senate-bill/3747/text#toc-iddf565a43-5d49-48a4-9f05-011eb4e57668.

19 Gregory Smith et al., "Pennsylvania State Hospital System's Seclusion and Restraint Reduction Program," *Psychiatric Services* 56, no. 9 (September 2005): 1115–1122, https://ps-psychiatryonline-org.ezproxy.cul. columbia.edu/doi/pdf/10.1176/appi.ps.56.9.1115; Christina Sterner, Pennsylvania Office of Mental Health and Substance Use Services, *Pennsylvania State Hospital Risk Management Summary and Indicator Report*, November 2019, 11, https://www.dhs.pa.gov/docs/For-Providers/Documents/State%20Hospital%20Risk%20 Management%20Report/PA_RMSummaryRpt_November19.pdf.

20 Tamara Carter, "End solitary at Rikers for real, forever," Daily News, Dec. 4, 2021, https://www. nydailynews.com/2021/12/04/end-solitary-at-rikers-for-real-forever/; Chris Glorioso and Courtney Copenhagen, "I-Team: Locking Prisoners in Narrow Shower Stalls Called 'Inhumane' at Rikers Island," *NBC News*, July 15, 2022, https://www.nbcnewyork.com/investigations/i-team-locking-prisoners-in-narrow-shower-stalls-calledinhumane-at-rikers-island/3777087/; Chris Glorioso, "Rikers Island Dismantled One Shower Cage. Why is the Jail is Keeping 8 Others Intact?," *NBC News*, Oct. 21, 2022, https://www.nbcnewyork.com/investigations/ rikers-island-dismantled-one-shower-cage-why-is-the-jail-is-keeping-8-others-intact/3918451/.

21 Chris Glorioso and Courtney Copenhagen, "I-Team: Locking Prisoners in Narrow Shower Stalls Called 'Inhumane' at Rikers Island," *NBC News*, July 15, 2022, https://www.nbcnewyork.com/investigations/i-team-locking-prisoners-in-narrow-shower-stalls-called-inhumane-at-rikers-island/3777087/.

22 Jan Ransom, "In a Rikers Jail Cell, a Man Lay Dead for Hours Before He Was Discovered," *The New York Times*, July 12, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/07/12/nyregion/rikers-jail-man-dead.html.

23 Courtney Gross, "NY1 Investigation: Looking for mental health care behind bars at Rikers," *Spectrum News NY1*, Jan. 12, 2023, https://ny1.com/nyc/all-boroughs/public-safety/2023/01/12/ny1-investigation--looking-for-mental-health-care-at-rikers.

24 *See*, e.g., Erin Durkin, "State lawmakers say city's solitary confinement overhaul falls short," *Politico*, Aug. 2, 2021, https://www.politico.com/states/new-york/city-hall/story/2021/08/02/state-lawmakers-say-citys-solitary-confinement-overhaul-falls-short-1389390; Letter from 74 New York State Legislators criticizing NYC plan as violating HALT Solitary Confinement Law, Aug. 2, 2021, https://drive.google.com/file/d/1X3-tw_19GjzN6g_JWcM_CCAFa-K90JUj/view?usp=sharing.

25 New York City Board of Correction, "Notice of Adoption of Rules," Jan. 13, 2015, https://www.nyc.gov/assets/boc/downloads/pdf/boc_rules_governing_correctional_facilities_fr.pdf.

26 See, e.g., Troy Closson, "New York Will End Long-Term Solitary Confinement in Prisons and Jails," *The New York Times*, April 21, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/04/01/nyregion/solitary-confinement-restricted. html.

27 Rosa Goldensohn and Reuven Blau, "Mayor de Blasio Vows End of Solitary Confinement in New York City Jails," *The City*, June 29, 2020, https://www.thecity.nyc/2020/06/29/mayor-de-blasio-vows-end-of-solitary-confinement-nyc-jails/.

28 City of New York, Office of the Mayor, "NYC Board of Correction Votes to end Solitary Confinement in City's Jails," June 8, 2021, https://www.nyc.gov/office-of-the-mayor/news/412-21/nyc-board-correction-votes-end-solitary-confinement-city-s-jails.

29 Jails Action Coalition & #HALTsolitary Campaign, "Testimony presented before the New York City Board of Correction Regarding Restrictive Housing Rulemaking," April 21, 2021, https://www.nyc.gov/assets/boc/downloads/pdf/Jail-Regulations/Rulemaking/2021-Restrictive-Housing/jac-haltsolitary-testimony-before-boc-april-2021.pdf.

30 New York City Board of Correction, "Notice of Adoption of Rules, June 4, 2021, https://www.nyc.gov/assets/boc/downloads/pdf/RULE-AND-SBP-6-4-21-Legal-11833206.pdf.

31 City of New York, Office of the Mayor, "Emergency Executive Order 241," Sept. 15, 2021, https://www.nyc. gov/office-of-the-mayor/news/241-001/emergency-executive-order-241.

32 City of New York, Office of the Mayor, "Emergency Executive Order 531," Dec. 11, 2023, https://www.nyc. gov/office-of-the-mayor/news/531-003/emergency-executive-order-531.

33 New York City Board of Correction, Public Meeting's Video, Feb. 8, 2022, https://www.nyc.gov/site/boc/ meetings/february-8-2022.page, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=cb7UQyqumVw&t=3961s (starting at hour 1:06:01).

34 Reuven Blau, "At the Last Minute, City Officials Put Brakes on Alternative to Solitary Confinement at Rikers," *The City*, June 30, 2022, https://www.thecity.nyc/2022/06/30/rikers-changing-solitary-to-rmas/. 35 City of New York, Office of the Mayor, "Emergency Executive Order 531," Dec. 11, 2023, https://www.nyc. gov/office-of-the-mayor/news/531-003/emergency-executive-order-531.

36 Reuven Blau, "Oversight Board Questions 'Emergency Orders' at City Jails," The City, Nov. 17, 2023, https://www.thecity.nyc/2023/11/17/boc-questions-emergency-orders-nyc-jails/.

37 Id.

38 Id.

39 Throughout this document, in addition to experiences that have been publicly reported on, this report includes anonymous case examples of people's experiences in solitary in New York City jails. The sources for these case examples come from individuals themselves, their family members, and/or their attorneys. Due to the very present possibility of retaliation and abuse, the report intentionally does not include these individuals' names nor their representatives' names or organizations in order to protect the safety of the individuals in the jails.

40 David Brand, "'Solitary by another name': NY lawmakers slam city's new isolation plan," *Queens Daily Eagle*, April 28, 2021, https://queenseagle.com/all/solitary-by-another-name-ny-lawmakers-slam-citys-new-isolation-plan; Terry Allen Kupers, "Solitary Confinement by Any Other Name is Still Solitary, and Needs to End," *City Limits*, Aug. 6, 2021, https://citylimits.org/2021/08/06/opinion-solitary-confinement-by-any-other-name-is-still-solitary-and-needs-to-end/.

41 Chris Gelardi, "Why Does Rikers Island Still Lock People in Shower Stalls?," *New York Focus*, March 22, 2023, https://nysfocus.com/2023/03/22/rikers-island-decontamination-deescalation-unit-shower-cages/ 42 Chris Glorioso and Courtney Copenhagen, "I-Team: Locking Prisoners in Narrow Shower Stalls Called 'Inhumane' at Rikers Island," *NBC News*, July 15, 2022, https://www.nbcnewyork.com/investigations/iteam-locking-prisoners-in-narrow-shower-stalls-called-inhumane-at-rikers-island/3777087/; Chris Glorioso, "Rikers Island Dismantled One Shower Cage. Why is the Jail is Keeping 8 Others Intact?," *NBC News*, Oct. 21, 2022, https://www.nbcnewyork.com/investigations/rikers-island-dismantled-one-shower-cage-why-is-thejail-is-keeping-8-others-intact/3918451/; Chris Gelardi, "Why Does Rikers Island Still Lock People in Shower Stalls?," *New York Focus*, March 22, 2023, https://nysfocus.com/2023/03/22/rikers-island-decontaminationdeescalation-unit-shower-cages/

43 Graham Rayman, "Rikers Island detainees shackled to desks during classroom sessions; NYC jail oversight board not consulted on rule change," *Daily News*, March 18, 2023, https://www.nydailynews.com/2023/03/18/ rikers-island-detainees-shackled-to-desks-during-classroom-sessions-nyc-jail-oversight-board-not-consulted-on-rule-change/.

44 The Nunez Monitoring Team, "Status Report on DOC's Action Plan by the Nunez Independent Monitor,"

Oct. 5, 2023, https://tillidgroup.com/wp-content/uploads/2023/10/2023-10-05-Monitors-Report.pdf. 45 Eileen Grench, "25 Hours in a Cell: Rikers Island Is Worse Than You Think," *Daily Beast*, Oct. 25, 2022, https://www.thedailybeast.com/rikers-island-is-worse-than-you-think-heres-what-its-like-to-spend-25-hours-straight-in-a-cell.

46 Matt Katz, "NYC correction board: People are being locked in their cells for longer than allowed," *Gothamist/WNYC*, Oct. 25, 2022, https://gothamist.com/news/nyc-correction-board-people-are-being-locked-in-their-cells-for-longer-than-allowed.

47 Information about the experience of an individual in NYC jails provided by the individual's attorney, 2023. 48 DOC rendering of a structurally restrictive housing cell provided to the Board of Correction as part of the Board's 2021 rule making process, April 13, 2021, https://www.nyc.gov/assets/boc/downloads/pdf/Jail-Regulations/Rulemaking/2021-Restrictive-Housing/(2021-4-13)%20Rendering-Model-142.pdf.

49 Nick Pinto, "Many People Are Saying: Take Rikers Out of City Control," *Hell Gate*, Dec. 5, 2023, https:// hellgatenyc.com/many-people-are-saying-take-rikers-out-of-city-control.

50 Brief Of The Bronx Defenders, Brooklyn Defender Services, Neighborhood Defender Service Of Harlem, New York County Defender Services, and Queens Defenders As Amici Curiae In Support Of Plaintiffs' Motion For Contempt And Application For Appointment Of A Receiver, *Nunez v. City of New York*, Civ. No. 11-cv-5845, Dec. 1, 2023, https://storage.courtlistener.com/recap/gov.uscourts.nysd.383754/gov.uscourts. nysd.383754.621.1.pdf.

51 New York City Board of Correction, Public Meeting's Video, July 12, 2022, https://www.nyc.gov/site/boc/ meetings/july-12-2022.page (starting at minute 36:49); New York City Board of Correction, Public Meeting's Minutes, 4 (July 12, 2022), https://www.nyc.gov/assets/boc/downloads/pdf/Meetings/2022/September/20220712-BOC-Meeting-Minutes_FINAL.pdf; Courtney Gross, "Oversight board calls for action after another Rikers death," *Spectrum News NY1*, July 12, 2022, https://ny1.com/nyc/all-boroughs/politics/2022/07/12/ oversight-board-calls-for-action-after-another-rikers-death.

52 Id.

53 Information about the experience of an individual in NYC jails provided by the individual's attorney, 2023. 54 *Id*.

55 Hearing Held by Committee on Criminal Justice on Int 0549-2022, *New York City Council*, Sept. 28, 2022, https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/MeetingDetail.aspx?ID=999448&GUID=3E18E1D1-0670-4650-A65D-A19C-CF521DC3&Options=&Search=.

56 David Brand, "'Solitary by another name': NY lawmakers slam city's new isolation plan," *Queens Daily Eagle*, April 28, 2021, https://queenseagle.com/all/solitary-by-another-name-ny-lawmakers-slam-citys-new-iso-lation-plan; Terry Allen Kupers, "Solitary Confinement by Any Other Name is Still Solitary, and Needs to End," *City Limits*, Aug. 6, 2021, https://citylimits.org/2021/08/06/opinion-solitary-confinement-by-any-other-name-is-still-solitary-and-needs-to-end/.

57 David Brand, "Solitary by another name': NY lawmakers slam city's new isolation plan," *Queens Daily Eagle*, April 28, 2021, https://queenseagle.com/all/solitary-by-another-name-ny-lawmakers-slam-citys-new-isolation-plan.

58 Terry Allen Kupers, "Solitary Confinement by Any Other Name is Still Solitary, and Needs to End," *City Limits*, Aug. 6, 2021, https://citylimits.org/2021/08/06/opinion-solitary-confinement-by-any-other-name-is-still-solitary-and-needs-to-end/.

59 Id.

60 Information about the experience of an individual in NYC jails provided by the individual's attorney, 2023. 61 *Id*.

62 Id.

63 Internal Report, Board of Correction, "Complaints from MDC 9 South and NIC Second and Third Floor," Oct. 20, 2020, obtained via Freedom of Information Law Request.

64 *Id*.

65 Id.

66 New York City Board of Correction, Public Meeting's Video, July 12, 2022, https://www.nyc.gov/site/boc/

meetings/july-12-2022.page, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=aIkxto4XQWM&t=5162s (starting at hour 1:26:02); New York City Board of Correction, Public Meeting's Minutes, 5 (July 12, 2022), https://www.nyc. gov/assets/boc/downloads/pdf/Meetings/2022/September/20220712-BOC-Meeting-Minutes_FINAL.pdf 67 *Id*.

68 NYC Department of Correction, Quarterly De-escalation Confinement Report, Report period of Oct. 1, 2022 – Dec. 31, 2022, https://www.nyc.gov/assets/boc/downloads/pdf/Reports/DOC-Reports/October-December-Quarterly-De-escalation-Confinement-Report.pdf.

69 New York City Board of Correction, "The Death of Layleen Xtravaganza Cubilette-Polanco, 1991–2019," June 23, 2020, https://www1.nyc.gov/assets/boc/downloads/pdf/Reports/BOC-Reports/2020.06_Polanco/Final_Polanco_Public_Report_1.pdf.

70 Chris Glorioso and Courtney Copenhagen, "I-Team: Locking Prisoners in Narrow Shower Stalls Called 'Inhumane' at Rikers Island," *NBC News*, July 15, 2022, https://www.nbcnewyork.com/investigations/i-team-locking-prisoners-in-narrow-shower-stalls-called-inhumane-at-rikers-island/3777087/; Chris Glorioso, "Rikers Island Dismantled One Shower Cage. Why is the Jail is Keeping 8 Others Intact?," *NBC News*, Oct. 21, 2022, https://www.nbcnewyork.com/investigations/rikers-island-dismantled-one-shower-cage-why-is-the-jail-is-keeping-8-others-intact/3918451/.

71 Id.

72 Id.

73 Id.

74 Tamara Carter, "End solitary at Rikers for real, forever," Daily News, Dec. 4, 2021, https://www.nydailynews.com/2021/12/04/end-solitary-at-rikers-for-real-forever/; Chris Glorioso and Courtney Copenhagen, "I-Team: Locking Prisoners in Narrow Shower Stalls Called 'Inhumane' at Rikers Island," *NBC News*, July 15, 2022, https://www.nbcnewyork.com/investigations/i-team-locking-prisoners-in-narrow-shower-stalls-called-inhumane-at-rikers-island/3777087/; Chris Glorioso, "Rikers Island Dismantled One Shower Cage. Why is the Jail is Keeping 8 Others Intact?," *NBC News*, Oct. 21, 2022, https://www.nbcnewyork.com/investigations/rikers-island-dismantled-one-shower-cage-why-is-the-jail-is-keeping-8-others-intact/3918451/.

75 New York City Board of Correction, "Report and Recommendations on 2021 Suicides and Drug-Related Deaths in New York City Department of Correction Custody," 10 (Sept. 12, 2022), https://www.nyc.gov/assets/boc/downloads/pdf/Reports/BOC-Reports/2021-suicides-and-drug-related-deaths-report-and-chs-response.pdf.

76 Id.

77 Chris Glorioso and Courtney Copenhagen, "I-Team: Locking Prisoners in Narrow Shower Stalls Called 'Inhumane' at Rikers Island," *NBC News*, July 15, 2022, https://www.nbcnewyork.com/investigations/i-team-locking-prisoners-in-narrow-shower-stalls-called-inhumane-at-rikers-island/3777087/; Chris Glorioso, "Rikers Island Dismantled One Shower Cage. Why is the Jail is Keeping 8 Others Intact?," *NBC News*, Oct. 21, 2022, https://www.nbcnewyork.com/investigations/rikers-island-dismantled-one-shower-cage-why-is-the-jail-is-keeping-8-others-intact/3918451/.

78 New York City Board of Correction, Public Meeting's Video, July 12, 2022, https://www.nyc.gov/site/boc/ meetings/july-12-2022.page, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=aIkxto4XQWM&t=5162s (starting at hour 1:26:02); New York City Board of Correction, Public Meeting's Minutes, 5 (July 12, 2022), https://www.nyc. gov/assets/boc/downloads/pdf/Meetings/2022/September/20220712-BOC-Meeting-Minutes_FINAL.pdf 79 Jan Ransom, "In a Rikers Jail Cell, a Man Lay Dead for Hours Before He Was Discovered," July 12, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/07/12/nyregion/rikers-jail-man-dead.html. 80 *Id*.

81 Chris Glorioso and Courtney Copenhagen, "I-Team: Locking Prisoners in Narrow Shower Stalls Called 'Inhumane' at Rikers Island," *NBC News*, July 15, 2022, https://www.nbcnewyork.com/investigations/i-team-locking-prisoners-in-narrow-shower-stalls-called-inhumane-at-rikers-island/3777087/.

82 New York City Department of Correction, "(RESH) RMSC Enhanced Supervision Housing Report," Aug. 1-Sept. 30, 2023, https://www.nyc.gov/assets/boc/downloads/pdf/Reports/DOC-Reports/60-Day-RESH-Report-August-September-2023.pdf.

83 New York City Department of Correction Directive, "Enhanced Supervision Housing," March 29, 2023, https://www.nyc.gov/assets/doc/downloads/directives/4491_Enhanced_Supervision_Housing.pdf.

84 Information about the experience of an individual in NYC jails provided by the individual's attorney, 2023. 85 Information about the experience of an individual in NYC jails provided by the individual's attorney, 2023. 86 Reuven Blau, "Eight Rikers Detainees Slashed While Shackled to 'Restraint Desks'", *The City*, Sept. 18,

2023, https://www.thecity.nyc/2023/09/18/eight-rikers-detainees-slashed-shacked-restraint-desks/. 87 New York City Board of Correction, Public Meeting's Video, Sept. 8, 2023, https://www.nyc.gov/site/boc/ meetings/september-8-2023.page, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=SzigwDkrZvE&t=2911s (starting at minute 51:30).

88 Status Report on DOC's Action Plan by the *Nunez* Independent Monitor, Oct. 5, 2023, https://tillidgroup.com/wp-content/uploads/2023/10/2023-10-05-Monitors-Report.pdf.

89 New York City Department of Correction, Quarterly Emergency Lock-In Report, FY24 Quarter 1 (July 1 – Sept. 30), https://www.nyc.gov/assets/doc/downloads/pdf/FY24%20Q1%20Emergency%20Lock-In%20Report. pdf.

90 New York City Board of Correction, "Recent Trends in Lockdowns in New York City Department of Correction Facilities," 2 (Oct. 24, 2022), https://www.nyc.gov/assets/boc/downloads/pdf/Reports/BOC-Reports/ Report-on-Recent-Trends-in-Lockdowns-October-2022.pdf. 91 *Id*.

92 New York City Board of Correction, Annual Lockdown Report, May 2019, https://www.nyc.gov/assets/boc/ downloads/pdf/Reports/BOC-Reports/Lockdown%20Report%202019 5.13.19 FINAL.pdf.

93 New York City Department of Correction Variance Request, Oct. 11, 2022, https://www.documentcloud.org/ documents/23131494-nyc-doc-variance-request_grvc_101122-boc-final.

94 New York City Board of Correction, Public Meeting's Video, Oct. 18, 2022, https://www.nyc.gov/site/boc/ meetings/october-18-2022.page, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=VGf16dVvtRA&t=2814s (starting at minute 47:10); New York City Board of Correction, Public Meeting's Minutes, 4 (Oct. 18, 2022), https://www.nyc. gov/assets/boc/downloads/pdf/Meetings/2022/October/2022.10.18-Minutes-Final.pdf.

95 Eileen Grench, "25 Hours in a Cell: Rikers Island Is Worse Than You Think," *Daily Beast*, Oct. 25, 2022, https://www.thedailybeast.com/rikers-island-is-worse-than-you-think-heres-what-its-like-to-spend-25-hours-straight-in-a-cell.

96 Id.

97 Id.

98 Courtney Gross, "NY1 Investigation: Looking for mental health care behind bars at Rikers," Jan. 12, 2023, https://ny1.com/nyc/all-boroughs/public-safety/2023/01/12/ny1-investigation--looking-for-mental-health-care-at-rikers.

99 Eileen Grench, "25 Hours in a Cell: Rikers Island Is Worse Than You Think," *Daily Beast*, Oct. 25, 2022, https://www.thedailybeast.com/rikers-island-is-worse-than-you-think-heres-what-its-like-to-spend-25-hours-straight-in-a-cell.

100 *Id*.

101 *Id*.

102 *Id.*; Statement by Congress Member Nydia Velázquez, Assembly Member Karines Reyes, Council Member Sandy Nurse, Council Member Jennifer Gutiérrez, & Council Member Lincoln Restler Following Unannounced Visit to Rikers Island Today, Oct. 24, 2022, https://twitter.com/CMSandyNurse/status/1584637906542469120. 103 *Id*.

105 *Ia*. 104 *Id*.

104 *Ia*. 105 *Id*.

105 *Ia*. 106 *Id*.

107 Information about the experience of an individual in NYC jails provided by the individual's attorney, 2023. 108 *Id*.

109 Information about the experience of an individual in NYC jails provided by the individual's attorney, 2023. 110 New York City Board of Correction, "First Report and Recommendations on 2023 Deaths in New York City Department of Correction Custody," 12 (Nov. 9, 2023), https://www.nyc.gov/assets/boc/downloads/pdf/Reports/BOC-Reports/first_report_and_recommendations_on_2023_deaths_in_doc_custody_chs_comments.pdf.

111 *Id*. at 13.

112 *Id*.

113 *Id*.

114 *Id*.

115 Graham Rayman, "NYC DOC officers falsified records in 2021 suicide of detainee in The Tombs," *Daily News*, Oct. 30, 2023, https://www.nydailynews.com/2023/10/30/doc-officers-falsified-records-suicide-tombs/. 116 New York City Board of Correction, "Report and Recommendations on 2021 Suicides and

Drug-Related Deaths in New York City Department of Correction Custody," 13 (Sept. 12, 2022), https://www.nyc.gov/assets/boc/downloads/pdf/Reports/BOC-Reports/2021-suicides-and-drug-related-deaths-report-and-chs-response.pdf

117 Graham Rayman, "NYC DOC officers falsified records in 2021 suicide of detainee in The Tombs," *Daily News*, Oct. 30, 2023, https://www.nydailynews.com/2023/10/30/doc-officers-falsified-records-suicide-tombs/. 118 Jacob Kaye, "Judge to DOC: Who is in charge?," *Queens Daily Eagle*, Nov. 20, 2023, https://queenseagle. com/all/2023/11/20/judge-to-doc-who-is-in-charge.

119 *Id*.

120 *Id*.

121 *Id*.

122 Id.

123 Gregory Smith et al., "Pennsylvania State Hospital System's Seclusion and Restraint Reduction Program," *Psychiatric Services* 56, no. 9 (September 2005): 1115–1122, https://ps-psychiatryonline-org.ezproxy.cul.colum-bia.edu/doi/pdf/10.1176/appi.ps.56.9.1115.

124 Christina Sterner, Pennsylvania Office of Mental Health and Substance Use Services, *Pennsylvania State Hospital Risk Management Summary and Indicator Report*, November 2019, 11, https://www.dhs.pa.gov/docs/For-Providers/Documents/State%20Hospital%20Risk%20Management%20Report/PA_RMSummaryRpt_November19.pdf.

125 Gregory Smith et al., "Pennsylvania State Hospital System's Seclusion and Restraint Reduction Program," *Psychiatric Services* 56, no. 9 (September 2005): 1115–1122, https://ps-psychiatryonline-org.ezproxy.cul. columbia.edu/doi/pdf/10.1176/appi.ps.56.9.1115; Christina Sterner, Pennsylvania Office of Mental Health and Substance Use Services, *Pennsylvania State Hospital Risk Management Summary and Indicator Report*, November 2019, 11, https://www.dhs.pa.gov/docs/For-Providers/Documents/State%20Hospital%20Risk%20Management%20Report/PA_RMSummaryRpt_November19.pdf.

126 Stop Solitary for Kids, *Not in Isolation: How to Reduce Room Confinement While Increasing Safety in Youth Facilities*, June 2019, https://www.stopsolitaryforkids.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/Not-In-Isolation-Final.pdf.

127 S 3747, First Step Act of 2018 (US Congress), https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/sen-ate-bill/3747/text#toc-iddf565a43-5d49-48a4-9f05-011eb4e57668.

128 American Bar Association, Resolution 112E, August 2017, https://www.americanbar.org/content/dam/aba/administrative/crsj/committee/juvenile_solitary_confinment_112e.authcheckdam.pdf.

129 Juvenile Detention Alternatives Initiative, *Juvenile Detention Facility Assessment*: 2014 Update, 2014, 192, https://assets.aecf.org/m/resourcedoc/aecf-juveniledetentionfacilityassessment-2014.pdf#page=103.

130 Stop Solitary for Kids, *Not in Isolation: How to Reduce Room Confinement While Increasing Safety in Youth Facilities*, 21 (June 2019), https://www.stopsolitaryforkids.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/Not-In-Isolation-Final.pdf.

131 Id. at 53

132 James Gilligan and Bandy Lee, "The Resolve to Stop the Violence Project: Transforming an In-House Culture of Violence Through a Jail-Based Programme," *Journal of Public Health* 27, no. 2 (June 2005): 149–155, https://academic.oup.com/jpubhealth/article/27/2/149/1595844.

133 James Gilligan and Bandy Lee, "The Resolve to Stop the Violence Project: Reducing Violence in the Community Through a Jail-Based Initiative," *Journal of Public Health* (Oxford) 27, no. 2 (June 2005): 143–148, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/m/pubmed/15820997/.

134 James Gilligan and Bandy Lee, "The Resolve to Stop the Violence Project: Transforming an In-House Culture of Violence Through a Jail-Based Programme," *Journal of Public Health* 27, no. 2 (June 2005): 149–155, https://academic.oup.com/jpubhealth/article/27/2/149/1595844.

135 *Id*.

136 Jerome Wright, "These Programs Work Better Than Solitary Confinement," *Albany Times Union*, January 20, 2022, https://www.timesunion.com/opinion/article/Commentary-These-programs-work-better-than-14990190.php.

137 *Id*.

138 *Id*.

139 Homer Venters et al., "From Punishment to Treatment: The "Clinical Alternative to Punitive Segregation" (CAPS) Program in New York City Jails," *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 13, no. 2 (February 2016): 182, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4772202/. 140 *Id*.

141 New York City Department of Correction, CAPS and PACE Backgrounder, https://www.nyc.gov/site/doc/media/caps.page.

142 Id.